PUBLIC ENEMIES ASSESSING MDB AND G20

INTERNATIONAL FINANCE INSTITUTIONS' ENERGY FINANCE

April 2024





This report was researched and written by Claire O'Manique, Bronwen Tucker (Oil Change International) and Kate DeAngelis (Friends of the Earth US). It was edited by Camilo Rodriguez (Oil Change International), and Meara Kirwin.

The authors are grateful for feedback on the text and/or dataset from the following reviewers:

Adam McGibbon, Kelly Trout, Makiko Arima, Maria Alejandra Vesga Correa, Mariam Kemple Hardy, Nina Pušić, and Susanne Wong of Oil Change International; Aditya Pant, Mathew Walton, Dongjae Oh of Solutions for our Climate; Anja Gebel of Germanwatch, Bokyong Mun, Tara Laan, Swasti Raizada, and Laura Cameron of IISD; Yasuko Suzuki of KikoNet; Max Schmidt of Perspectives Climate Group; Julia Gerlo and Ariel Slipak of Fundación Ambiente y Recursos Naturales; Julia Levin of Environmental Defence Canada; Niels Hazekamp of Both Ends; Pippa Gallop of Bankwatch; Sophie Richmond of the CAN International; Bernadette Maheandiran of Market Forces, Yuki Tanabe of Japan Center for a Sustainable Environment and Society; Ilan Zugman of 350.org; Maxime Ledez of IC4E; Katuscia Eroe of Legambiente; Rafael Fonseca of Iniciativa Climatica: Kanchana Wiset of Jubilee Australia: Ghee Peh of IEEFA Indonesia; Anna-Lena Rebaud of Les Amis de la Terre; Simone Ogno of ReCommon; Fran Witt of Recourse; and Heike Mainhardt and Regine Richter of Urgewald.

Data is from the Public Finance for Energy Database, a project of Oil Change International that is available at energyfinance.org. All monetary values in this report are stated in United States dollars (USD). Design: Janet Botes Cover Image: Ben Wicks, *Unsplash* April 2024

Oil Change International is a research, communications, and advocacy organization focused on exposing the true costs of fossil fuels and facilitating the coming transition towards clean energy.

Oil Change International 714 G Street SE Washington, DC 20003 USA www.priceofoil.org

Friends of the Earth US fights to protect our environment and create a healthy and just world. We speak truth to power and expose those who endanger people and the planet. Our campaigns work to hold politicians and corporations accountable, transform our economic systems, protect our forests and oceans, and revolutionize our food & agriculture systems.

Friends of the Earth U.S. 1101 15th Street NW, 11th Floor Washington, D.C. 20005 USA www.foe.org



EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

Between 2020 and 2022, the G20 and multilateral development banks (MDBs) provided at least USD 142 billion in international public finance for oil, gas, and coal. Instead of catalyzing just and equitable transitions that provide fair access to clean energy for all, **many of these international public finance institutions continue to pour more fuel on the fire, by using their international public finance to bolster the very industries driving climate chaos.**

Communities all around the world are experiencing the devastating impacts of the climate crisis, driven by the production, and burning of fossil fuels. From record breaking heat, raging wildfires to deadly floods, the impacts are disproportionately hitting the very communities that are least responsible for carbon pollution. There is no shortage of public money available to fund the solutions we need for globally just and equitable transitions that provide fair access to clean energy for all. Public finance is not scarce, it is just poorly distributed. It is flowing to fossil fuels despite the science being clear that new fossil fuel development is incompatible with limiting global warming to 1.5 degrees Celsius (°C).¹

Public finance has an outsized influence over our energy systems, particularly in shaping which types of energy projects ultimately get built. These loans, grants, equity purchases, and guarantees lower risk for other investors because they are government-backed and often provided at preferential below market rates and longer time horizons.

Using Oil Change International's Public Finance for Energy Database (with all data available at *energyfinance.org*), this report examines the energy finance of G20 export credit agencies (ECAs), G20 development finance institutions (DFIs) and the major multilateral development banks with an emphasis on finance flows between 2020 and 2022. It exposes the biggest laggards, whose international public finance is actively blocking progress on a just energy transition, as well where progress is being made to turn the tide on fossil fuel public finance.

Government reporting is inconsistent and limited meaning our figures are underestimated. There is a particularly significant risk that fossil fuel support via financial intermediaries is growing as many institutions have rapidly expanded their third-party portfolios.

Our analysis shows that:

Significant continued fossil fuel support by a handful of countries is blocking a globally just and equitable transition to clean energy.

- Fossil fuels received at least \$47 billion annually between 2020 and 2022.
- The vast majority of fossil fuel finance is flowing to gas – 54% of known international public finance for fossil fuels flowed to fossil gas, and a further 32% to mixed oil and gas projects between 2020 and 2022. This matches our analysis of these institutions' fossil fuel exclusion policies, where they exist, which have loopholes that allow for ongoing fossil gas support.
- The largest share (46%) of G2O and MDB fossil finance between 2020 and 2022 supported midstream transportation and processing projects. This includes finance for projects like the Trans Mountain pipeline in Canada, Mozambique LNG, and Korean built LNG carriers. These are some of the most expensive types of projects in the oil and gas supply chain.



Figure ES-1: Annual G20 country and MDB international public finance for fossil fuel, clean, and other energy, 2013–2022, in USD billions

- ECAs were the worst international public finance actors, accounting for 65% of all known fossil fuel activity between 2020 and 2022.
- The World Bank Group (WBG) provided the most direct finance for fossil fuels of any MDB at \$1.2 billion a year on average. At least 68% of this was for fossil gas.

A small group of worst actors hold an outsized responsibility, while others are working together to shift finance from fossil fuels to clean energy.

- The top three fossil fuel financiers between 2020 and 2022 were: Canada (\$10.9 Billion), Korea (\$10 Billion), Japan (\$6.9 Billion).
 - → At the end of 2022 Canada followed through on their commitment to end their international public finance for fossil fuels and is under pressure to meet a separate pledge to end their much larger domestic ECA fossil fuel finance in 2024.

- → Korea has yet to make any commitments to end their international public finance for fossil fuels.
- → While Japan is part of a G7 Commitment² to end their international public finance for fossil fuels, their current policy includes three circumstances where they can continue financing fossil fuel projects. These have served as loopholes for Japan to continue its fossil fuel financing.³
- Coal exclusion policies have worked to nearly eliminate international public finance for coal. Support for coal dropped from an annual average of \$10 billion from 2017 to 2019 to \$2 billion a year from 2020 to 2022. This decrease can be attributed to coal exclusion policies that came into effect in 2021, including China's coal power policy and the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) ECA Coal Agreement. Now these institutions must do the same and follow through on commitments to end their oil and gas finance.

- There is momentum to shift international direct finance out of fossil fuels. If countries and institutions honor existing commitments, 55% of this fossil fuel support will end by the end of 2024.
 - → Eight out of the sixteen signatories to the Clean Energy Transition Partnership with significant amounts of international energy finance have put in place policies that end their international fossil fuel support.
- However, a few laggards are undermining this progress.
 - → The U.S. is the single biggest violator of the CETP pledge, approving the most fossil fuel projects of any signatory for a total of almost \$2.3 billion as of March 14, 2024.
 - → Italy and Germany have released policies that fall short of the commitment and have big loopholes that are allowing ongoing fossil gas support.



Figure ES-2: Top 10 G20 country providers of international public finance of fossil fuels compared to clean energy, annual average 2020–2022, in USD billions

Source: Public Finance for Energy Database, energyfinance.org. *This figure does not include Multilateral Development Bank finance.

The international public finance institutions of Global North countries invested 58 times more in climate wrecking fossil fuel projects each year between 2020 and 2022 than they have so far in the loss and damage fund.

Clean energy finance is still too low, and not flowing to the countries that need it most.

- Clean energy received almost \$35 billion annually between 2020 and 2022. This is the highest annual average for clean finance since our dataset began in 2013, but is far below the estimates of the quantity and quality of public clean energy finance required to limit warming to 1.5°C.
- The top clean energy financiers between 2020 and 2022 were:
 France (\$2.7 billion), Japan (\$2.3 billion), and Germany (\$2.3 billion).
- The majority of clean energy finance is also not going where it is most needed, flowing overwhelmingly to wealthy countries. Just 3% of all clean energy finance between 2020 and 2022 went to low-income countries. Only 18% flowed to lower-middle-income countries.

We urgently need public finance institutions' policies, priorities, and governance to push towards a globally just energy transition. As part of doing their fair share to limit warming to 1.5 °C and ensure a livable future, **G20 governments** and the MDBs they control must:

- Implement whole-of-government policies (or whole-of-institution policies in the case of MDBs) to immediately end new public direct and indirect finance for oil, gas, and coal projects. These policies must not include loopholes for technologies including carbon capture and storage (CCS), fossil-based hydrogen, ammonia co-firing, fossil gas, and other dangerous distractions.
- Dramatically scale up clean energy finance on fair terms, especially for transformative energy democracy and environmental justice priorities where need is greatest. This finance must be delivered on debt sustainable terms, and implemented with safequards and standards to ensure all projects (a) uphold and protect human rights, including free, prior and informed consent; (b) are implemented with democratic and participatory processes; and (c) ensure the sustainable use of land, water and ecosystems.

- Reform their public reporting to ensure it is transparent and timely.
- Provide their fair share of debt cancellation, climate finance and loss and damage support to countries in the Global South.
- Work towards fair multilateral monetary, trade, tax, debt, and financial regulation rules that are aligned with a safe 1.5 °C climate pathway.



TABLE OF CONTENTS

Executive Summary	3
Introduction	7
Box 1: Transforming the public finance architecture to deliver a just energy transition	8
Methodology and data sources	9
Institutions covered	9
Energyfinance.org	9
Classifications of energy finance	9
Data limitations	10
Box 2: The hidden role of indirect finance in supporting fossil fuels	10
Overall trends in international public finance for energy	12
Bilateral public finance for energy by country	14
Box 3: Progress on ending international public fossil finance – updates on CETP, OECD export finance rules, and the G7.	15
Top recipient countries of public energy finance	17
Export credit agencies	19
Development finance institutions	21
Multilateral development banks	23
Tracking fossil fuel exclusion policies at international public finance institutions	25
Bilateral institutions	25
Multilateral institutions	27
Recommendations	30
Appendix	32
List of institutions included	30
Tables with country and MDB international energy finance for 2020 to 2022	32
Endnotes	34

INTRODUCTION

People all around the world are experiencing the devastating impacts of the climate and ecological crisis, from record breaking heat and raging wildfires to deadly floods. These impacts are disproportionately hitting communities that have the least responsibility for the climate crisis and the fewest resources to address it.

The science is clear. To limit warming to 1.5 degrees Celsius (°C) and avoid the worst impacts of a warming climate, more than 60% of already-developed fossil fuel reserves must stay in the ground.⁴ This means any new investment in oil, gas, or coal infrastructure will either worsen the climate crisis, increase the scale of stranded assets that must be shut down early, or both. This includes fossil-fuel based technologies marketed as climate solutions, including carbon capture and storage (CCS), fossil-based hydrogen, and ammonia co-firing. These technologies are expensive and are acting to further lock in fossil fuels, with 79% of the world's CCS operating capacity being used to produce more oil.⁵

Climate destruction is not inevitable. There is growing momentum towards a full, fair, fast, feminist, funded phaseout of fossil fuels, with governments agreeing for the first time to "transition away from fossil fuels" at the UN climate talks in 2023. This phase-out needs to be accompanied by a just, equitable, and rapid transition to a clean energy system that upholds human rights, stays within planetary boundaries, and delivers fair access to clean energy for all.

While climate, social, and economic impacts mean we cannot afford to fund new fossil fuel projects anywhere, most of the G20 countries covered in this report are wealthy and most responsible for historic and current emissions. They must move first and fastest to phase out their fossil fuel production and pay their fair share for a globally just and equitable energy transition.⁶ These costs are significant, with the International Energy Agency's (IEA) 1.5 °C-aligned scenario showing that clean energy investments need to rise more than five times their current level to \$4.2 trillion in 2030.⁷

Despite this, **wealthy governments continue to pour more fuel on the fire, using public money to fund continued fossil fuel expansion.** Overall, G20 countries provided an average of \$846 billion per year in government support for fossil fuels from 2020 to 2022, through international public finance as well as direct and indirect subsidies through government budgets, and state– owned enterprises' investments. ⁸

We focus on one part of this support in this report – international public finance – as an often overlooked form of subsidy driving fossil fuel expansion. International public finance has an outsized influence over our energy systems, helping shape which new projects get built. These loans, grants, equity purchases, and guarantees lower risk for other investors because they are government-backed and often provided at preferential, below-market rates and longer time horizons. This helps attract additional investment for proposed projects, which is particularly influential for large enabling energy infrastructure projects that are difficult for private companies and private financiers to build alone. For example, in the global LNG boom from 2012 to 2022. G20 international public finance institutions were involved in financing at least 82% of the new LNG export capacity built.⁹ Without this government-backed finance, these fossil gas projects would likely not have gone ahead.

Alongside providing finance, international public finance institutions further influence the energy landscape by signaling government priorities. They add research and advisory capacity that influence project outcomes as well as wider energy policy norms, and, in some cases, even make lending conditional on recipients implementing energyrelated policy reforms.

International public finance institutions can instead be effective agents for just energy transition if they are given the mandate to do so.¹⁰ To play this role, changes beyond shifting institutions' current fossil fuel support to clean energy are needed. Lender-dominated governance and an overemphasis on using public finance to mobilize private financing often result in:

- Projects that economically benefit companies or governments in lender countries.¹¹
- Projects that drive local environmental and social harms.¹²
- Insufficient funding for climate and development, particularly for key enabling clean energy infrastructure or projects needed to advance energy democracy and environmental justice.¹³
- Financing disproportionately flowing to upper- and middleincome countries and communities rather than the most impacted populations.

Financing to low- and lower-middleincome countries overwhelmingly flowing through loans, exacerbating debt loads. Analysis finds that 93% of the countries most vulnerable to the climate crisis are in or at significant risk of debt distress. ¹⁴

There is a more constructive role government-owned financial institutions can play if democratic, accountable, fossil-free, and equitable policies are put in place. A growing body of research details positive examples like community consultation standards that limit project harms and better direct funding to public interest priorities, the use of alternative mechanisms like redirecting profits from higher-return activities to fund loss-making public interest priorities, and the use of public-public partnerships to encourage information sharing and collaboration between institutions.¹⁵ Aligning the mandate of public finance institutions to enable a globally just energy transition is only part of what is needed. Securing the quality and quantity of public finance needed for a just energy transition will also require systemic changes to international tax, trade, and financial rules and governance known as "global financial architecture" (Box 1).

BOX 1: TRANSFORMING PUBLIC FINANCE ARCHITECTURE TO DELIVER A JUST ENERGY TRANSITION

Growing climate impacts, record debt crises, and cost-of-living increases have pushed global financial architecture reform onto the multilateral political agenda, with increasing attention on the issue at the UNFCCC, the UN General Assembly, Financing for Development Convention, the G20, and the G7 among other fora. This is an important development given a globally just energy transition away from fossil fuels will be highly unlikely without governments also taking steps to update international monetary, trade, tax, and debt policies. ¹⁶

Estimates of wealthy countries' fair contributions to the costs of climate mitigation, adaptation, and loss and damage in Global South countries range from \$1 trillion to \$6 trillion annually.¹⁷ Despite what many leaders claim,¹⁸ there is no shortage of public money available to deliver this climate finance, and not doing so will have much more costly impacts. Public finance is not scarce, it is just poorly distributed.

The lack of progress to deliver on climate finance is a symptom of a larger global financial system where a handful of Global North governments and corporations have outsized control. This architecture results in a net \$2 trillion a year outflow from low-income countries to high-income countries;¹⁹ Global South debt service payments 12 times greater than climate adaptation spending;²⁰ record levels of inequality and food insecurity; and record profits for oil and gas companies.²¹

This means there are three closely related areas where transformations are required:

- Commitments and mechanisms requiring wealthy countries to pay their fair share on fair terms for climate mitigation, adaptation, and loss and damage globally;
- Changing the rules that currently constrain the fiscal space available for Global South countries to pursue energy transitions, including by rebalancing Global North governments' outsized power in these fora, and;
- Updating international financial regulations, tax, and other policies to redirect money from fossil fuels and other harmful parts of our economy towards renewable energy and other needed public goods.

The UN Secretary General, many civil society and intergovernmental institutions, academics, and a growing number of Global South government leaders are actively working towards many of these changes.²² There are also promising examples of cooperation towards these changes to build on, including the COP27 agreement on establishing a loss and damage fund and the agreement to establish a United Nations Convention on Tax. However, some wealthy governments have been aiming to narrow the debate to relatively shallow multilateral development bank (MDB) reforms focused on growing these institutions' lending capacity, which will be insufficient to avoid the worst impacts of climate change. ²³

METHODOLOGY AND DATA SOURCES

This briefing assesses trends in public finance for energy from G20 international public finance institutions and MDBs between 2013 and 2022, with a focus on 2020 to 2022. It provides an update to our 2017, 2020, 2021, and 2022 reports: *Talk is Cheap, Still Digging, Past Last Call*, and *At a Crossroads*. For a more in-depth methodology, see *https:// energyfinance.org/#/about*.

INSTITUTIONS COVERED

This briefing covers bilateral public finance institutions with mandates to deliver international finance that are controlled by G20 governments. This covers development finance institutions (DFIs), including national development banks and export credit agencies (ECAs). It also covers the nine major multilateral development banks (MDBs). (See the Appendix for definitions of these bilateral institutions and a complete list of all institutions covered in this report.) It includes public finance provided through grants, loans, equity, guarantees, and insurance. Generally, the MDBs, DFIs, and ECAs covered provide energy finance internationally, but they sometimes also provide domestic support. This is particularly true for Export Development Canada, the Brazilian Development Bank, and BPI France. These domestic projects are included where information is available.

Our analysis does not cover sovereign wealth funds, majority government-owned banks without a clear policy mandate, or domestic public finance institutions with subnational governance. It does not include subsidies to fossil fuel production and consumption at the national level in G20 state budgets, or capital expenditure of state-owned enterprises (SOEs), which averaged \$796 billion per year from 2020 to 2022.²⁴ To get a holistic view of government support for fossil fuels, this data should be combined with data from domestic public finance institutions and domestic fossil fuel subsidies.

ENERGYFINANCE.ORG

This report uses data from OCI's *Public Finance for Energy Database*, an open access database that includes 15,000+ energy transactions – with a total value of \$2 trillion – of G20 ECAs, national development banks, DFIs, and the nine major MDBs dating back to 2013. The database has been updated alongside this report.

In addition to reviewing the information made publicly available by the financial institutions and other public sources of information, this database draws information from the Infrastructure Journal (IJ) Global database and Boston University Global Development Policy Center's China's Global Energy Finance (CGEF) Database. Where there are aggregate estimates at the subsector level available that differ substantially from project-level reporting, we use these. This is the case for Canada, for Argentina from 2018 to 2022 thanks to a freedom of information request from Fundación Ambiente y Recursos Naturales (FARN), and for Korea thanks to two freedom of information requests from Solutions for Our Climate (SFOC). Data retrieved through this request increased our past numbers for Korea for 2013 to 2020; however, the data does not fully cover 2021 to 2022 so these numbers for Korea are likely to be underestimates.

CLASSIFICATIONS OF ENERGY FINANCE

Fossil Fuel: This includes the oil, gas, and coal sectors. This includes access, exploration and appraisal, development, extraction, preparation, transport, plant construction and operation, distribution, decommissioning, fossil fuel abatement and CCS. It also includes energy efficiency projects where the energy source(s) involved are primarily fossil fuels.

Clean: This includes energy that is both renewable and has negligible impacts on the environment and human populations if implemented with appropriate safeguards. This includes solar, wind, tidal, geothermal, and small-scale hydro. This classification also includes energy efficiency projects where the energy source(s) involved are not primarily fossil fuels.

Other: This includes projects where (a) the energy source(s) are unclear or unidentified, as with many transmission and distribution projects, and/or (b) non-fossil energy sources that typically have significant impacts on the environment and human populations are used. This includes large-scale hydro, biofuels, biomass, nuclear power, and incineration. If a project includes multiple energy sources, we split it into multiple transactions whenever possible. Otherwise, it is also classified as "Other." Of the finance included in this category, 52% is for transmission and distribution projects. Investments in grids to enable the use of sustainable renewable energy is critical for just and equitable energy transitions.

These types of projects are labeled as clean. However, due to limits in reporting, the majority of transmission and distribution projects do not provide these details, which is why the majority are classified as "Other."

DATA LIMITATIONS

There are several important limitations due to a lack of transparency, which means that the figures presented in this report are incomplete and an underestimate of the total public finance for energy.

Many institutions have limited or no reporting on the projects they finance, meaning media reporting or paid databases such as IJGlobal are the main sources available. The Islamic Development Bank, Argentina, China, India, Indonesia, Mexico, Russia, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, and Türkiye provide particularly little publicly available information. They do not have annual reports with project information, semi-regular press releases, a freedom of information request release that provides a comprehensive outline of their funding, or any form of project database. As such we have no public finance data for Türkiye or Russia for 2022.

Note that some country data differs from what we have reported in past reports. Increased reporting or freedom of information requests means we have been able to add projects from previous years, making sums larger than what was previously reported. This is particularly true for Argentina and Korea.

Beyond gaps in reporting on direct project finance from international public finance institutions, there are also systemic limitations in reporting on indirect financial flows for energy, explored in Box 2.



One increasingly important form of public finance that this report largely omits is indirect financial flows provided from international financial institutions. This includes finance through financial intermediaries, trade finance, technical assistance, and policy-based lending or general budget finance. These forms of financing are often much more opaque, and therefore harder to track in a comprehensive way. And while the MDBs have committed to align their finance with the Paris Agreement²⁵ and have decreased their direct finance for fossil fuels, evidence shows that MDBs have continued to use indirect finance to continue supporting fossil fuel expansion.²⁶ Some of the types of indirect finance and examples of how MDBs continue to channel funds to support fossil fuels include:

■ Financial intermediaries: This form of indirect finance involves loans, equity, guarantees, or bonds provided to financial intermediaries like commercial banks, private equity funds, or other private finance institutions. Due to a lack of transparent reporting, there is still not enough detailed data to know if MDB financing of fossil fuels through financial intermediaries is growing, but overall financial intermediary investments are.²⁷

While MDBs have developed joint principles for financial intermediaries as part of the Paris Alignment process, research by Recourse highlights that, as they stand, these principles leave room for ongoing support for fossil fuels, particularly for fossil gas. Recourse's recent report provides many examples since 2019 of Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB), Asian Development Bank (ADB), and International Finance Corporation (IFC) providing intermediary lending that has flowed to fossil fuels.²⁸ One example includes a \$200 million loan provided by AIIB in 2022 to IDCOL Multisector Lending Facility in Bangladesh, which has a 600MW Fenipower LNG power plant in their project pipeline.²⁹

Technical Assistance: Technical assistance can come in the form of standalone grants or loans, as part of wider financing packages, or as in-kind services as part of project development processes. Technical assistance operations have supported fossil fuel development through paying for geophysical data on oil, gas, and coal deposits, feasibility studies, drafting of policies and regulations, marketing, and transaction advisory.

This form of support has an outsized impact per dollar relative to general project or corporate finance and is also more difficult to track. While technical assistance from international finance institutions (IFIs) could and should prioritize supporting financing for a globally just and equitable transition to sustainable renewables, Recourse reports that the World Bank, ADB and AIIB continue to provide technical assistance for fossil gas.³⁰ They found that between January 2016 and August 2023, the World Bank provided almost \$200 million in technical assistance for the gas-related sector, and the ADB committed nearly \$11 million between 2016 and 2021 for the same.³¹

MDB Trade Finance: Trade finance, as the name implies, is short-term financing used to facilitate international trade. There is no public disclosure of the items financed by MDB trade finance and there are no restrictions on coal-, oil- or gas-related goods. In addition to covering the import and export of oil, gas, or coal, such finance also may cover the materials used to build new fossil fuel infrastructure like power plants, ports, and pipelines. MDB trade finance is rapidly growing – in 2023 it accounted for over 60% of the budget of the World Bank's private sector arm.³² Urgewald reported that in 2022 the World Bank provided an estimated \$3.7 billion in trade finance that likely went to fund oil and gas developments. ³³

MDB policy-based lending or general budget finance: These are non-earmarked budget finance for entire sectors or broad programs, and can account for as much as 40% of MDB total lending in a given year.³⁴This type of lending often also supports specific policy reforms that encourage private sector investments in fossil fuels including tax liabilities, profit margins within tariffs, regulatory measures, and support for the mandates of state-owned enterprises with monopoly positions in fossil fuel value chains. ³⁵

OVERALL TRENDS IN INTERNATIONAL PUBLIC FINANCE FOR ENERGY

We'll first outline major trends in international public finance for energy from G20 countries and the major MDBs before delving into the country- and institution-level analysis.

Most notably, we find that:

- International public finance for fossil fuels from G20 countries and MDBs averaged at least \$47 billion a year from 2020 to 2022. This was almost 1.4 times their support for clean energy in the same period (almost \$35 billion annually).
 - It is the wealthiest countries that are most responsible for continued international direct fossil fuel finance. The G7 and Korea's fossil finance made up 76% of all the G20 and MDBs' international direct fossil fuel finance between 2020 and 2022.
- As Figure 1 illustrates, support for fossil fuels decreased

from an average of \$68 billion from 2017 to 2019 to \$47 billion from 2020 to- 2022. As Box 3 below highlights, this trend is likely to continue given a number of policies prohibiting international fossil fuel finance that came into effect at the end of 2022. However, this progress could be threatened if the United States, Germany, Italy, and Japan continue to break their promise by funding fossil fuels.

- Coal exclusion policies have worked to nearly eliminate international public finance for **coal.** Support for coal dropped from an annual average of \$10 billion from 2017 to 2019 to \$2 billion from 2020 to 2022. In 2022, coal finance was \$22 million. This decrease can be attributed to coal exclusion policies that came into effect in 2021, including China's coal power policy and the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) ECA Coal Agreement. Now these institutions must do the same for oil and gas, and ensure it covers their indirect public finance as well.
- From 2020 to 2022, **56% of all** known fossil finance went to fossil qas (\$26 billion per year). This is more than any other energy sub-sector. As oil and coal support decreases, gas projects are receiving a growing portion of both fossil and overall energy finance (Figure 1). Communities across Africa, Asia, and South America have sounded the alarm in the face of this dash for gas. They highlight that rather than bringing development, new gas projects built for export will lock countries into expensive high emissions pathways that fail to address energy access or provide good jobs.³⁶

Figure 1: Annual G20 country and MDB international public finance for fossil fuel, clean, and other energy, 2013–2022, in USD billions



As Figure 2 illustrates, the largest share (46%) of G2O and MDB fossil finance between 2020 and 2022 supported midstream transportation and processing projects. This includes finance for projects like the Trans Mountain pipeline, Mozambique LNG, and Korean built LNG carriers.³⁷ These kinds of projects are the most expensive infrastructure in the oil and gas supply chain and therefore the hardest for the private sector to build alone.³⁸ In the same time period, 17% supported downstream power, heating and petrochemicals projects, 11% was for upstream exploration and extraction projects, and 25% was mixed or unclear. Clean energy finance increased from an annual average of \$27 billion from 2017 to 2019 to almost \$35 billion from 2020 to 2022. Almost 50% of clean energy finance between 2020 and 2022 went to support wind and solar projects, followed by 46% that was mixed renewables or unclear.







BILATERAL PUBLIC FINANCE FOR ENERGY BY COUNTRY

This section covers the G20 countries' ECAs and DFIs focused on bilateral finance. Generally, the ECAs and DFIs covered here provide energy finance internationally, but they sometimes also provide domestic support. This is particularly true for Bpifrance, and BNDES in Brazil. Canada's ECA, Export Development Canada (EDC), puts the majority of their fossil fuel finance toward domestic projects. Domestic projects funded by ECAs and DFIs are included where information is available. Public finance from domestically focused institutions, such as finance provided

by government agencies, national development banks, and fossil fuel subsidies through government budgets are not included here.

Overall, G20 public finance institutions provided over three times more finance for fossil fuels than clean energy. When we compare the public finance for fossil fuels by the richest countries to their pledges to the Loss and Damage fund at COP28 (Figure 3), we see a clear example of the poor distribution of public finance highlighted above in Box 1. Estimates for what rich countries owe for loss and damages vary between a minimum \$400 billion to \$2.4 trillion annually.³⁹ At COP28, with the announcement of the loss and damage fund, Canada, Japan, Italy, Germany, the United States, the UK, and France pledged a paltry \$414 million altogether for loss and damage.⁴⁰ At the same time, international public finance institutions of Annex 1 countries spent a combined \$24 billion annually between 2020 and 2022 on climate wrecking fossil fuel projects, which will only increase the need for loss and damage finance.





Source: Public Finance for Energy Database, energyfinance.org; Loss and Damages pledges from UNFCCC Pledges to Loss and Damage Fund

At the country level we found:

 As Figure 4 illustrates, Canada, Korea, and Japan's international public finance institutions provided the most public finance for fossil fuels from both their DFIs and ECAs between 2020 and 2022, providing an annual average of \$10.9 billion, at least \$10 billion and at least \$6.9 billion respectively. Japan was also the largest financier of upstream fossil exploration and extraction finance, accounting for almost half of all G20 upstream finance. These countries have remained in the top position for the entire 2013 to 2022 dataset. Together they account for 64% of all international fossil finance among G20 countries between 2020 and 2022. The annual average for clean energy finance between 2020 and 2022 from G20 institutions was \$14 billion. France, Germany, and Japan were the largest clean financiers, providing an annual average of \$2.7 billion, \$2.3 billion, and \$2.3 billion respectively. About a quarter of the clean energy finance from France's international finance institutions supported projects in France.





Source: Public Finance for Energy Database, energyfinance.org. *This table does not include Multilateral Development Bank finance.



BOX 3: PROGRESS ON ENDING INTERNATIONAL PUBLIC FOSSIL FINANCE – UPDATES ON CETP, OECD EXPORT FINANCE RULES, AND THE G7.

After over a decade of coal exclusions becoming a policy norm in international public finance institutions, in the last few years there has been significant progress to end international public finance for oil and gas as well. First, through the Clean Energy Transition Partnership or CETP (sometimes referred to as the Glasgow Statement) at the United Nations Climate Change Conference in Glasgow in 2021, signatories pledged to end all direct international public finance for unabated fossil fuels by the end of 2022 and instead prioritize their international public finance for the clean energy transition. Seven G20 countries, including many of the largest historic providers of international public finance for fossil fuels, are signatories: Canada, Germany, Italy, the United States, the United Kingdom, Australia, and France.⁴¹ Japan also joined peers in making a nearidentical commitment at the G7 in May 2022.42 This leaves Korea as a key laggard - as the only country among the top five international fossil fuel financiers who has yet to commit to end their international public finance for oil and gas.

With the passing of the end of the 2022 deadline, eight out of the sixteen CETP signatories with significant amounts of international energy finance have policies that end fossil fuel support. This includes the United Kingdom, Denmark, European Investment Bank, France, Finland, New Zealand, Sweden, and Canada. Six countries: Belgium, the Netherlands, Spain, Switzerland, Italy, and Germany have new policies that further restrict fossil fuel support but leave major loopholes in place. If abused, these loopholes could allow significant amounts of international public finance for fossil fuels, particularly for fossil gas, as well as CCS to continue. While little international public finance has gone to CCS to date due to its high costs, Japan and Canada both appear to be pursuing new plans to increase fossil support through CCS.⁴³

Five countries have violated their pledge by financing new fossil fuel projects since the deadline passed. This includes the United States, Germany, Italy, Switzerland, and Japan, which have continued to provide finance for fossil fuels.⁴⁴ OCI tracking of CETP violations have found that, in total as of March 14, 2024, CETP signatories have approved at least \$6.6 billion in public finance for international fossil fuel projects since the end of 2022 deadline.⁴⁵ This includes finance for projects with major opposition from frontline communities including the Talara refinery in Peru and the Sonargaeon Unique Gas Power Plant in Bangladesh.⁴⁶

Alongside the CETP, the Canadian government has also committed to ending their domestic fossil fuel finance, which makes up the majority of their ECA's fossil fuel finance, and have pledged to release a plan by the third quarter of 2024.⁴⁷

There have also been promising developments to extend these efforts to restrict fossil fuel finance at the Organisation for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD).⁴⁸ The OECD Arrangement on Officially Supported Export Credits sets rules that all OECD country ECAs must follow. Currently it restricts most coal finance, and in November 2023 it was revealed that the EU, UK, and Canada put forward proposals to expand the coal fired-power prohibition to include oil and gas financing.⁴⁹ Eight out of eleven OECD negotiating countries have now signed onto the CETP. Expanding to the OECD would mean that major international financier Korea would also commit to end their average annual \$10 billion in fossil fuel finance.⁵⁰ In 2024, more OECD member countries that are also CETP signatories are expected to respond to these proposals and either align with them or propose alternatives to aligning the OECD Arrangement with international climate goals.⁵¹

If the CETP and G7 commitments – along with Canada's commitment to end its ECA's domestic fossil fuel finance – are met by all of the G2O signatories covered in this report it would shift \$26 billion out of fossil fuels. This would account for 55% of the G2O and MDBs \$47 billion annual average international fossil fuel finance. The OECD restrictions on top of the CETP commitments would increase the shift in funds to \$33.5 billion.

TOP RECIPIENT COUNTRIES OF PUBLIC ENERGY FINANCE

The largest recipients of G20 and MDB international energy finance – whether fossil fuel or clean – are not the world's poorest countries. Between 2020 and 2022, 43% of all G20 finance stayed within the G20. Just 8% of all finance went to low-income countries, and, of that, 71% was for fossil fuels and delivered virtually no energy access, despite this argument being used frequently to justify continued fossil fuel finance. ⁵²

Due to a lack of appropriate safeguards, when this finance does flow to lowincome countries it tends to benefit multinational corporations and wealthy "donor" countries over local populations due to debt traps, poor contract terms, industry-friendly subsidy and royalty frameworks, and international corruption.⁵³ This means G20 and MDB finance under-delivers on promises of energy access, job creation, and environmental cleanup while contributing to human rights violations, displacement, and local health and environmental impacts from the industry.⁵⁴

Public energy finance could be an important catalyst in addressing long-standing inequities and harms in low-income countries. In practice, it is blocking globally just and equitable energy transitions. Public finance for clean energy must be rapidly scaled up and flow to low-income countries. Further, it must go to fund the solutions that civil society and community leaders of recipient countries have long called for, including community-owned, small-scale, and distributed renewables that have meaningful human rights and environmental safeguards in place as part of a just energy transition.

Overall we find:

- The top four recipients of fossil fuel financing were Canada, Russia, Mozambique, and Nigeria (Figure 5).
 - → 95% of Canada's fossil fuel support comes from Canada's ECA, Export Development Canada (EDC), which differs from most ECAs in that the majority of its finance for fossil fuels is domestic.
- The greatest shares of clean energy public finance also flowed to relatively wealthy countries. The four recipients of clean energy financing were France, Brazil, Spain, and the UK. No low-income countries were in the top twenty recipients and only four of the top twenty – India, Egypt, Angola, Uzbekistan – are lower-middle-income countries (Figure 6).

Figure 5: Top 20 recipient countries of G20 countries' and MDBs' international public finance for fossil fuels, annual average 2020–2022, in USD billions



- When comparing the top recipients of fossil fuel finance with the top recipients of clean energy finance, there is a stark difference in the direction of flow. While low- and lowermiddle-income countries have some of the greatest needs for clean energy finance as part of just energy transitions, they were not the top recipients. However, six lower-middleincome countries and one lowincome country, Mozambique, were among the top recipients of fossil fuel finance, locking these countries into costly high-emissions pathways that bring with them detrimental impacts on peoples' health, livelihoods, and ecosystems.55
- While clean energy finance has been increasing, it is not going to where it is most needed.
 As Figure 7 illustrates, just 3% of all clean energy finance between 2020 and 2022 went to low-income countries, and 17% flowed to lowermiddle-income countries.
 - \rightarrow The overall share of clean energy finance that countries in Africa receive has been decreasing from 18% of all clean finance between 2014 and 2016. to 14% between 2017 and 2019, to just 12% between 2020 and 2022. Within Africa, 50% of clean finance between 2020 and 2022 went to Egypt, South Africa, and Angola. Just 35% went to clean energy projects that explicitly address energy access. At the same time, African countries' share of overall fossil fuel finance has increased slightly from 14% between 2017 and 2019 to 18% between 2020 and 2022.

→ Of all clean energy finance to low- and lowermiddle-income countries, 83% was loans, and just 6% was delivered through grants.

Figure 6: Top 20 recipient countries of G20 countries' and MDBs' international public finance for clean energy, annual average 2020–2022, in USD billions



Source: Public Finance for Energy Database, *energyfinance.org*

Figure 7: G20 country and MDB international clean energy finance by country income level (World Bank classifications), 2013–2022, in USD billions



EXPORT CREDIT AGENCIES

Export credit agencies (ECAs) are little known official or quasi-official government agencies that provide government-backed credit, insurance, guarantees, and loans for the international operations of corporations from their home country. Increasingly, these are provided for domestic operations as well. Many ECAs support investments that would be too risky for private finance alone, and therefore are much less likely to go ahead without government backing. ECAs have been a key source of finance for LNG projects, taking on the risks associated with these expensive megaprojects that are beyond the capacity of even the largest fossil fuel companies to finance singlehandedly.⁵⁶ For example, nine G20 ECAs are supporting gas extraction and LNG terminals in Mozambique.

It is important to note that there is no uniform structure for public export financing across the G20; while many countries have single dedicated ECAs, some have multiple institutions that provide different kinds of export finance, as in China, Japan, and Korea. Other countries have ECAs that function as one arm of a wider institution, as in Brazil and France. Issues with transparency and accountability have plagued ECAs as they are often opaque institutions that provide few details on their investments.

ECAs continue to be the largest supporter of international fossil fuel projects:

 ECAs provided an annual average of \$32 billion – 74% of ECA finance – in fossil fuel finance between 2020 to 2022. This is six times more than their clean energy support, which averaged \$5 billion annually during this same period. ECAs provided almost 65% of all G20 ECA, DFI, and MDB fossil fuel finance. After decreasing in 2021, ECA support for fossil fuels has begun to rebound, proving that the decline was not a long-term decarbonization trend.

- ECAs provided an annual average of \$31.1 billion for oil and gas – over 96% of ECA support for fossil fuels – and \$1.3 billion for coal.⁵⁷ The vast majority of support in 2022 was for transportation and processing of fossil fuels.
- The UK, Canada, and France are the only G20 countries that have put forward policies to end almost all new oil and gas export finance.⁵⁸
 However, a growing number of non-G20 countries are also restricting oil and gas export finance, including Finland, Sweden, New Zealand, and Denmark (see Box 3 and Table 1).⁵⁹

Figure 8: Top 10 G20 ECA financiers of fossil fuels compared to clean energy, annual average 2020–2022, in USD billions



- As demonstrated in Figure 7, Canada, Korea, and Japan were the three largest ECA supporters of fossil fuels from 2020 to 2022, with an annual average of \$10.9 billion, \$7.4 billion, and \$5.4 billion respectively. Canada and Korea even increased their financing in 2022. Canada's high total is driven by Export Development Canada's unusually broad mandate that allows for domestic finance. Between 2020 and 2022, 84% of EDC's finance went to support the Trans Mountain and Coastal Gaslink pipeline projects, both of which have been met with legal challenges and protests over their climate impacts and for violating the sovereignty of First Nations.60
- In 2023, the U.S. Export-Import Bank (US EXIM) supported five fossil fuel transactions totaling \$901 million.⁶¹ As of March 14, 2024, US EXIM has already approved \$500 million for an oil and gas project in Bahrain and is likely to approve hundreds of millions, if not billions, for Papua LNG in Papua New Guinea and fossil fuel projects in Guyana.⁶² In 2023, Italy's SACE approved eight loan guarantees for oil and gas and petrochemical projects amounting to \$4.95 billion. In 2024, SACE will likely approve hundreds of millions for fossil fuel projects in Vietnam, Brazil, and Mozambique.63

These numbers are unlikely to change without policy reform at both the OECD and national level that restricts oil and gas financing. Currently, many ECAs have strong ties to the fossil fuel industry and have shown little initiative to shift financing away from oil and gas. As of November 2023, the UK, EU, and Canada have proposed restrictions on OECD ECA financing, but so far the OECD Export Credit Group has failed to come to an agreement, and negotiations are expected to continue through 2024. As of January 1, 2022, the OECD Arrangement on Officially Supported Export Credits prohibits most coal plant finance, but still allows support for coal mining and associated infrastructure, as well as all oil and gas. Although far from 1.5°C-aligned, these coal restrictions highlight the potential of the OECD to respond to the growing threat of climate catastrophe.



Figure 9: G20 ECA finance for fossil fuels, clean and other energy, 2013–2022, in USD billions

Source: Public Finance for Energy Database, *energyfinance.org*



Figure 10: ECA international public finance for fossil fuels by lifecycle stage, 2013–2022, in USD billions

DEVELOPMENT FINANCE INSTITUTIONS

G20 development finance institutions (DFIs) have mandates to support development internationally - but, as with ECAs, there are a variety of DFI structures, including institutions that also operate as national development banks or have some export promotion activities. The data provided in this section does not cover most energy financing provided through financial intermediaries, which channel a large and increasing portion of DFI support. Due to the severe lack of transparency of financial intermediaries, it is difficult to track which sub-projects receive financing. Development finance continues to be fundamentally inconsistent with efforts to limit global warming to 1.5°C, failing

to scale up clean finance and support a globally just energy transition. Despite their development mandate, DFI support for fossil fuels continued to far outpace its support for clean energy between 2020 and 2022:

- DFIs provided an average of \$12 billion each year to fossil fuel projects. Meanwhile, support for clean energy was \$9 billion per year.
- As Figure 10 shows, the largest DFI supporters of fossil fuels were Korea with \$2.6 billion, United States with \$1.98 billion, and Japan with \$1.5 billion. Brazil, Germany, and Japan were the largest DFI supporters of clean energy.
- DFIs financed an annual average of \$785 million for coal and \$11 billion for oil and gas.
- Some DFIs are restricting their oil and gas finance (see Box 3 and Table 1). This is the case for G20 countries, such as France and the UK, but also for non-G20 countries, such as Sweden, Denmark, and the Netherlands. Some of these restrictions cover almost all oil and gas activities, including gas-fired power, and some allow continued support to gas-fired power if certain criteria are met, such as a 1.5 °C alignment or an alternatives assessment.
- The U.S. International Development Finance Corporation (DFC) has been a key promise breaker of the CETP, providing over \$1.3 billion for fossil fuel projects in 2023.⁶⁴



Figure 11: G20 DFI finance for fossil fuels, clean, and other energy, 2013–2022, in USD billions



Figure 12: DFI international public finance for fossil fuels by lifecycle stage, 2013–2022, in USD billions

Source: Public Finance for Energy Database, *energyfinance.org*





MULTILATERAL DEVELOPMENT BANKS

The nine major multilateral development banks (MDBs) share a mandate for sustainable development and have made repeated commitments since 2017 to jointly align their finance with the Paris Agreement.⁶⁵ MDBs have a lower overall proportion of finance for fossil fuels than the bilateral finance institutions covered in this report and are the only category of institution with a consistent trend of decreasing support for fossil fuels. Still, support remains too high and inconsistent with the 1.5 °C limit. The MDBs Paris Alignment approach also continues to leave the door open for fossil fuel support.⁶⁶ Overall we find:

- MDBs provided on average \$3.2 billion a year to fossil fuel projects from 2020 to 2022, a significant decrease from their 2017 to 2019 average of \$9.7 billion per year.
- From 2020 to 2022, the World Bank Group (WBG) provided the most finance for fossil fuels at \$1.2 billion a year on average. At least 68% of this was for fossil gas, which the Bank's current Climate Change Action Plan says can continue to be supported if it fits still-undefined climate and development criteria.
- In total, WBG has financed at least \$17 billion in fossil fuels since the Paris Agreement, including \$885 million in 2022. There was no known MDB finance for coal in 2020 through 2022.⁶⁷
- Out of the nine major MDBs, the European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD) ranked as the second largest provider of fossil fuel support at \$667 million a year.

- MDB support for clean energy was \$20.3 billion per year from 2020 to 2022, 3.3 times the support for fossil fuels. In 2022 the MDBs provided \$26 billion for clean energy finance, the largest amount since we began tracking them in 2008.
- Some MDBs engage in policybased lending whereby they provide policy finance that is conditional on policy reforms or institutional changes, which are often difficult to disentangle. As a result, the MDB figures in this report are an underestimate of MDBs' total average annual fossil fuel support.
- As highlighted in Box 2, these figures are also likely underreported since large percentages of MDB support move via financial

intermediaries (e.g., almost half of ADB's non-sovereign investments approved in 2022 were through financial intermediaries), which are more difficult to track because of a lack of transparency and failure to fully report on them at the MDBs.⁶⁸

 Most governments do not have publicly available policies regarding their "voice and vote" pertaining to fossil fuel projects at the MDBs. Even when they do have publicly available policy, like the U.S. government, it has not led to actually voting against fossil fuel projects. For example, the U.S. Treasury has voted to approve \$400 million worth of fossil fuel projects at the World Bank Group since the United States put forward guidance on using its voice and vote at multilateral development banks.⁶⁹

Figure 14: Fossil fuel compared to clean energy support from MDBs, annual average 2020–2022, in USD billions (not including "Other," which is included in the Appendix)





Figure 15: MDB support for fossil fuels, clean, and other energy, 2013–2022, in USD billions



TRACKING FOSSIL FUEL EXCLUSION POLICIES AT INTERNATIONAL PUBLIC FINANCE INSTITUTIONS

In the last few years, there has been notable momentum in concrete pledges and binding policies to stop funding fossils at international public finance institutions. We summarize this progress in Box 3 and in Tables 1 and 2 which evaluate fossil fuel exclusion .policies at the country- and MDB-level. More detailed charts with further explanations of the policy can be found at *energyfinance.org*.

BILATERAL INSTITUTIONS Table 1: Policies excluding fossil fuel support at bilateral institutions, by country⁷⁰

Red — No exclusions in place at any of the country's relevant institutions. This includes policies that may curtail investments but do not place concrete limits. Orange— Exclusion of only one supply chain stage at at least one institution OR that no finance in this category has been identified since 2013. **Yellow** — Exclusion of more than one supply chain stage OR full restrictions at some institutions only.

Green — Exclusion of all supply chain stages across all relevant institutions. This category does, in cases, include policies that have exceptions for some forms of CCS projects. We discuss the risks of these exceptions above. We also include policies with well-defined and limited fossil exceptions for emergency settings and energy access here. "Indirect Finance Exclusions" assess any policies regarding fossil fuel finance through financial intermediaries, associated facilities, technical assistance, or policy-based lending. An equivalent legend applies – Red indicates no exclusions, Orange a full or partial exclusion for only one form of indirect finance, Yellow for exclusion for more than one form OR full restrictions at some institutions only, and Green an exclusion for all four forms of indirect finance across all institutions.

Country	Average Annual Fossil Fuel Finance 2020– 2022, USD Millions	CETP Signatory?	Coal Exclusion	Oil Exclusion	Gas Exclusion	Indirect Finance Exclusion
Argentina Banco de Inversión y Comercio Exterior	840	No	•	•	•	•
Australia Export Finance Australia	48	Yes	•			
Brazil Brazilian Development Bank	531	No		•	•	
Canada Export Development Canada (EDC)	10,922	Yes	•	•	•	•
China China Development Bank (CDB), China Export and Credit Insurance Corporation, China Silk Road Fund, Export- Import Bank of China	4,069	No	•	•	•	•

France Agence Française de Développement (including Proparco), Bpifrance (including Caisse des Dépôts et Consignations)	248	Yes	•	•	•	•
Germany Euler Hermes/Allianz Trade, KfW Group, DEG	2,027	Yes	•	•	•	•
India EXIM Bank of India	0	No				
Indonesia Indonesia Eximbank	35	No		•		
Italy Cassa Depositi e Prestiti (CDP), Servizi Assicurativi del Commercio Estero (SACE)	2,569	Yes	•	•	•	•
Japan Development Bank of Japan, Japan Bank for International Cooperation (JBIC), Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA), Japan Organization for Metals and Energy Security, Nippon Export and Investment Insurance	6,928	Part of similar 2022 G7 commitment	•	•	•	•
Korea Export-Import Bank of Korea, Korea Development Bank, Korea Finance Corporation, Korea Trade Insurance Corporation	9,978	No	•	•	•	•
Mexico Banco Nacional de Comercio Exterior, Nacional Financiera	228	No	•	•	•	•
Russia Export Insurance Agency of Russia, Russian Development Bank	1,310	No	•	•	•	•
Saudi Arabia Saudi Industrial Development Fund	800	No	•	•		•
South Africa Export Credit Insurance Corporation	322	No	•	•	•	•
Türkiye Turk Eximbank	20	No	•		•	
United Kingdom British International Investment (BII), UK Export Finance (UKEF)	593	Yes	•	•	•	•
United States Export-Import Bank of the United States, US Development Finance Corporation (DFC, formerly Overseas Private Investment Corporation)	2,253	Yes	•	•	•	•

MULTILATERAL INSTITUTIONS

Table 3: Policies restricting fossil fuel support at MDBs⁷¹

Red — No exclusions in place. This includes policies that could have the effect of decreasing fossil fuel investments but do not place concrete limits.

Orange— Exclusion of only one supply chain stage OR no finance in this category identified.

Yellow — Exclusion of more than one supply chain stage.

Green — Full exclusion. This category does, in cases, include policies that have exceptions for some forms of CCS projects. We discuss the risks of these exceptions above. We also include policies with well-defined and limited fossil exceptions for emergency settings and energy access here.

"Indirect Finance Exclusions" assess any policies dealing with fossil fuel finance through financial intermediaries, associated facilities, technical assistance, or policy-based lending. An equivalent legend applies – Red indicates no exclusions, Orange a full or partial exclusion for only one form of indirect finance, Yellow for exclusion for more than one form, and Green an exclusion for all four forms of indirect finance.

MDB	Average Annual Fossil Fuel Finance 2020 - 2022, USD Millions	CETP Signatory?	Coal Exclusion	Oil Exclusion	Gas Exclusion	Indirect Finance Exclusion
African Development Bank	9	No	•	•	•	•
Asian Development Bank	168	No		•	•	•
Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank	95	No	•	•	•	•
European Bank for Reconstruction and Development	667	No	•	•	•	•
European Investment Bank	363	Yes	•	•	•	•
Inter-American Development Bank	110	No	•	•	•	•
Islamic Development Bank	572	No		•	•	•
New Development Bank	145	No	•	•	•	•
World Bank Group	1,236	No		•	•	•

RECOMMENDATIONS

To align public finance for energy with an equitable and high-probability pathway to 1.5 °C, G20 governments will need to update public finance institutions' policies, priorities, and governance as well as work with their peers towards wider changes to the global financial architecture.

G20 countries and MDBs must **stop funding fossil fuels** through the following actions:

- Meet the Clean Energy **Transition Partnership (CETP)** commitment to rapidly shift direct international public finance for fossil fuels to clean energy and join this commitment if they have not already done so. Governments and MDBs that have not yet should adopt fossil fuel exclusion policies across the full supply chain and ensure they apply to all institutions and agencies providing international energy finance. These should employ definitions of "limited and clearly defined exceptions" and "unabated" that do not allow for further fossil lock-in, including for gas.
- Expand fossil fuel exclusion policies to cover indirect finance. Ensure their multilateral and bilateral public finance institutions' energy policies do not contain loopholes that allow "indirect" public finance for fossil fuels to continue through associated infrastructure, technical assistance, financial intermediaries and guarantees, or policy support. Multilateral financial institutions must also ensure the Joint MDB Principles on Paris Alignment include a clear exclusion for fossil fuel financing in both direct and indirect investments.

- Rule out finance for false solutions. CCS, fossil-based hydrogen and ammonia co-firing are expensive, and are prolonging our dependence on fossil fuels.⁷² Funding these or other energy technologies with large social and environmental impacts take money away from urgently needed renewable energy solutions.
- Increase transparency and reporting. G20 public finance institutions and MDBs must provide timely public disclosure of all transactions and contracts to allow affected communities and organizations to provide input and monitor implementation. This accounting should include the amount and type of financing, and the full lifecycle emissions of the the projects and sub-projects supported and should be made available both as proposals in advance of project approval and once committed. For transactions involving financial intermediaries and crosscutting projects such as policy-based lending at MDBs, all energy-related components must be clearly delineated by energy type.
- G20 governments should expand international fossil fuel exclusion policies to cover domestic public finance. All G20 countries still provide domestic subsidies to fossil fuels through their government budgets as well as through governmentowned institutions like state-owned enterprises, national development banks, public pension funds, and sovereign wealth funds. Production subsidies and domestic public finance to new fossil fuel projects should be ended immediately. Consumption subsidies for fossil fuels should be phased out by 2025 while adding equivalent income supports for lowincome households and communities.

G20 countries and MDBs must increase the quality and quantity of their support for clean energy through the following actions:

- Dramatically scale up clean energy finance on fair terms. Despite the significant debt crisis that many of the most climate vulnerable countries are facing⁷³, between 2020 and 2022, 83% of international clean energy finance to low- and lower-middle-income countries was delivered through loans. Clean energy finance must not further indebt Global South countries, and a much larger portion must be delivered through grants and highly concessional instruments.
- Implement safeguards and standards to ensure all projects uphold and protect human rights, including communities' free, prior, and informed consent. Safeguards and standards must require that projects be implemented with democratic and participatory processes that (a) are inclusive and take leadership from local communities including workers, women, youth, and local civil society organizations; (b) ensure the sustainable use of land, water, and ecosystems across supply chains, and (c) deliver community rights and benefits.
- Prioritize key enabling infrastructure, energy democracy, and environmental justice needs.

Public finance institutions should prioritize building transformative projects that are most needed to unlock a livable, sustainable, and equitable future. This includes key enabling infrastructure like 100% renewable-ready grids, environmental justice and energy democracy priorities like universal affordable energy access and communityowned projects, and projects to help ensure efficient and equitable energy use that will minimize the extraction of critical minerals like housing retrofits and electrified public transportation.

To secure the quality and quantity of public finance needed for a just energy transition, G20 governments also must go beyond retooling their own public finance institutions and work with other countries towards wider transformative changes to the global financial architecture. This includes:

- Urgent and meaningful Global
 South debt cancellation. Structural inequities in the global financial architecture have created widespread debt crises that are blocking a fossil fuel phase out. Global North G20 countries and MDBs must pursue unconditional public external debt cancellation including interest, commissions, and other charges, for all countries that need it. They should also pursue binding responsible lending rules.⁷⁴
- G20 governments using their "voice and vote" at multilateral financial institutions to retool them to be fossil free, rights-based, people-centered, democratic, effective, accountable, and transparent. This must include supporting efforts to i establish equal voting shares by member country.
- Fair and cyclically created Special Drawing Right (SDR) on a need's basis. Additional and more fairly distributed International Monetary

Fund SDR allocations would provide more fiscal space, additional liquidity, and reduced borrowing costs for low- and middle-income nations to address the climate crisis and other overlapping crises.⁷⁵

- Working towards fair multilateral monetary, trade, tax, debt, and financial regulation rules that are aligned with a safe 1.5 °C climate pathway. These negotiations should occur under the auspices of the UN rather than lender-dominated arenas – most urgently, this means supporting rather than blocking the development of the UN Tax Convention and a new multilateral mechanism for sovereign debt cancellation and workout.
- Meeting their fair share of international climate mitigation, adaptation, and loss and damage costs with new, additional, and predictable public funding, primarily with grants and without conditions.



APPENDIX

Table A-1: Kinds of public finance institutions included in this analysis

Type of Institution	Typical Mandate	Examples
Multilateral Development Bank	Promote sustainable development and reduce poverty. Chartered and governed by more than one country.	World Bank Group, Islamic Development Bank
Development Finance Institution	Promote sustainable development and reduce poverty. They may have secondary objectives based on national policy priorities. DFIs typically focus on bilateral finance, but in the case of national development banks, their mandates may also include support for domestic industries.	China Development Bank (China), Agence Française de Développement (France), Nacional Financiera (Mexico), Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA) (Japan)
Export Credit Agency	Promote the export of goods and services from their country. ECAs typically provide loans, loan guarantees, and insurance in order to help eliminate some of the uncertainty of exporting abroad, and they play a critical role in stepping in to provide financing where private finance may not be available.	Korea Trade Insurance Corporation (Korea), Export Development Canada (Canada), Export-Import Bank of China (China)

LIST OF INSTITUTIONS INCLUDED

It is important to note that many institutions provide a mix of services. ECAs may provide bilateral development finance in addition to export credits. For example, KfW provides support for domestic projects, bilateral aid, and export finance. National development banks, such as China Development Bank and Russian Development Bank (VEB), provide domestic financing as well as international financing. There are also bilateral aid agencies such as JICA that may provide loans, grants, policy lending, and technical assistance. Generally, these institutions provide energy finance internationally, but they sometimes also provide domestic support. This domestic support is often not possible to differentiate from international support and is also included in our dataset.

Multilateral Development Banks (MDBs)

European Investment Bank (EIB)

Asian Development Bank (ADB)

European Bank for Reconstruction and Development (EBRD)

Inter-American Development Bank (IADB)

African Development Bank (AfDB)

Islamic Development Bank (IsDB)

New Development Bank (NDB)

Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB)

World Bank Group (WBG):

- International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD)
- International Finance Corporation (IFC)
- International Development Association (IDA)
- Multilateral Investment Guarantee Agency (MIGA)

Export Credit Agencies (ECAs)

Australia: Export Finance Australia (EFA – formerly Export Finance and Insurance Corporation)

Brazil: Brazilian Development Bank (BNDES – Export Credit Account)

Canada: Export Development Canada (EDC – includes both Corporate Account and Canada Account)

China: Export-Import Bank of China (CHEXIM), China Export and Credit Insurance Corporation (SINOSURE)

France: Bpifrance Assurance Export (formerly Coface)

Germany: Export Credit Guarantees of the Federal Republic of Germany (Euler Hermes/Allianz Trade)

India: Export-Import Bank of India (India EXIM)

Indonesia: Indonesia Eximbank (Indonesia EXIM)

Italy: Servizi Assicurativi del Commercio Estero (SACE)

Japan: Japan Bank for International Co-operation (JBIC), Nippon Export and Investment Insurance (NEXI)

Korea: Export-Import Bank of Korea (Korea EXIM), Korea Trade Insurance Corporation (K-Sure)

Mexico: Banco Nacional de Comercio Exterior (Bancomext)

Russia: Export Insurance Agency of Russia (EXIAR)

South Africa: Export Credit Insurance Corporation (ECIC)

Türkiye: Turk Eximbank

United Kingdom: UK Export Finance (UKEF)

United States: Export-Import Bank of the United States (U.S. EXIM)

Development Finance Institutions (DFIs)

Argentina: Banco de Inversión y Comercio Exterior (BICE)

Brazil: Brazilian Development Bank (BNDES)

China: China Development Bank (CDB), China Silk Road Fund (SRF)

France: Agence Française de Développement (AFD), Caisse des Dépôts et Consignations (CDC France), Proparco, Bpifrance Investissement, Bpifrance Financement

Germany: KfW Group (Including KfW Development Bank, KfW IPEX-Bank, German Investment & Development Corporation (DEG)

Italy: Cassa depositi e prestiti (CDP)

Japan: Japan International Cooperation Agency (JICA), Japan Organization for Metals and Energy Security (JOGMEC), Development Bank of Japan (DBJ)

Korea: Korea Development Bank (KDB), Korea Finance Corporation (KoFC), Korea International Cooperation Agency (KOICA)

Mexico: Nacional Financiera

Russia: VEB-RF (formerly Vnesheconombank)

Saudi Arabia: Saudi Industrial Development Fund (SIDF)

South Africa: Development Bank of Southern Africa (DBSA)

United Kingdom: British International Investment (BII – formerly CDC Group Plc (CDC UK))

United States: U.S. International Development Finance Corporation (DFC – formerly Overseas Private Investment Corporation)

TABLES WITH COUNTRY AND MDB INTERNATIONAL ENERGY FINANCE FOR 2020 TO 2022

Table A-2: Known international public finance for energy from G20 countries, USD millions, annual averages 2020–2022

	Coal	Oil & Gas	Other	Clean	Grand Total
Canada	0	10,992	858	1034	12,884
Japan	665	6,263	2,031	2,289	11,248
Korea	633	9,345	450	805	11,233
China	665	3,404	1431	130	5,630
Germany	20	2007	725	2,279	5,031
Brazil	0	531	1967	2048	4,546
United States	17	2,236	191	1,271	3,715
France	0	248	713	2,599	3,560
Italy	0	2,569	163	175	2,907
Russia	0	1,310	1,193	0	2,503
Saudi Arabia	0	800	0	0	800
United Kingdom	0.01	593	419	598	1,610
Argentina	0	840	0	334	1,174
Saudi Arabia	0	800	0	0	800
South Africa	0	322	172	94	588
Mexico	0	228	21	38	287
India	0	0	113	0	113
Australia	0.78	47	21	22	91
Indonesia	35	0	0	0	35
Türkiye	0	20	0	0	20
Grand Total	2,036	42,555	10,468	13,716	68,775

Table A-3: Known Multilateral Development Bank energy finance, USD millions, annual averages 2020–2022

	Coal	Oil & Gas	Other	Clean	Grand Total
European Investment Bank	0	363	3,490	12,434	16,287
World Bank Group	0	1,236	4,063	3,922	9,221
European Bank for Reconstruction and Development	0	667	1,053	1610	3,330
Asian Development Bank	0	168	1,851	796	2,815
Inter-American Development Bank	0	110	1,098	1,119	2,327
Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank	0	95	791	510	1,396
Islamic Development Bank	0	572	190	30	792
African Development Bank	0	9	528	255	792
New Development Bank	0	145	0	183	328
Grand Total	0	3,365	13,064	20,859	37,288

endnotes

- Kelly Trout et al., "Existing Fossil Fuel Extraction Would Warm the World Beyond 1.5 °C," Environmental Research Letters 17, no. 6, May 2022, https://doi.org/10.1088/1748-9326/ac6228; Dan Tong et al., "Committed Emissions from Existing Energy Infrastructure Jeopardize 1.5 °C Climate Target," Nature 572, July 2019, p. 373, https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-019-1364-3.
- 2 Nicole Rodel, "Response: G7 Ministers Pledge to End Public Finance for Fossil Fuels by the End of This Year, Prioritizing Clean Energy Support Instead," Oil Change International, May 2022, https://priceofoil.org/2022/05/27/response-g7-ministerspledge-to-end-public-finance-for-fossil-fuels-by-the-end-ofthis-year-prioritizing-clean-energy-support-instead/.
- 3 JACSES, "Joint Statement: JBIC Financing for Two Gas Power Projects in Mexico Would Violate the G7 Agreement," Jasces, January 2024, https://jacses.org/en/406/.
- 4 Our 2023 analysis found nearly 60% of developed oil, gas, and coal must remain unextracted under a remaining 1.5°C carbon budget (50% probability) of 380 gigatonnes (Gt) carbon-dioxide (CO₂). The latest science indicates the world's remaining 1.5°C carbon budget is significantly smaller than assumed in that analysis (e.g., just 210 gigatonnes Gt CO₂ from the start of 2024). This updated budget implies that as much as three quarters of developed reserves must stay in the ground. Kelly Trout, "Sky's Limit Data Update: Shut Down 60% of Existing Fossil Fuel Extraction to Keep 1.5°C in Reach," Oil Change International, August 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/08/16/skys-limit-data-update-shut-down-60-of-existing-fossil-fuel-extraction-to-keep-1-5c-in-reach; Trout et al., "Existing Fossil Fuel Extraction Would Warm the World Beyond 1.5°C."
- 5 Al Johnson-Kurts, "New Data Reveals Canada is Second Largest Public Funder of CCS to Date – A Lifeline for Fossil Fuels, Not Climate Action," Oil Change International, November 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/11/30/ new-data-reiterates-canadas-carbon-capture-plans-are-a-lifeline-forfossil-fuels-not-climate-action/; Andy Rowell and Lorne Stockman, "Carbon Capture: Five Decades of False Hope, Hype and Hot Air," Oil Change International, June 2021, https://priceofoil.org/2021/06/17/carboncapture-five-decades-of-industry-false-hope-hype-and-hot-oir/; Dana Drugman and Carroll Muffett, Confronting the Myth of Carbon-Free Fossil Fuels: Why Carbon Capture is Not a Climate Solution, CIEL, July 2021, https://www.ciel.org/reports/carbon-capture-is-not-a-climate-solution/.
- 6 Dan Calverley and Kevin Anderson, Phaseout Pathways for Fossil Fuel Production Within Paris-compliant Carbon Budgets, The Tyndall Centre, March 2022, https://research.manchester.ac.uk/en/publications/ phaseout-pathways-for-fossil-fuel-production-within-paris-complia.
- 7 International Energy Agency, World Energy Outlook 2023, October 2023, p. 197, https://www.iea.org/reports/world-energy-outlook-2023.
- 8 Tara Laan et al., Fanning the Flames: G20 Providers Record Financial Support for Fossil Fuels, International Institute for Sustainable Development, 2023, https://www. energypolicytracker.org/G20-fossil-fuel-support/.\
- 9 Adam McGibbon et al., G20 Government Finance Enabled 82% of LNG Export Infrastructure Expansion, Breaking Climate Promises, Oil Change International, April 2023, https://priceofoil. org/2023/04/05/briefing-g20-government-finance-enabled-82-of-Ing-export-infrastructure-expansion-breaking-climate-promises/.
- 10 Thomas Marois, "Public Development Banks as Essential Infrastructure: Covid, the KfW, and Public Purpose," Review of Political Economy, 2023, https://doi.org/10.1080/09538259.2023.2298739; Lavinia Steinfort and James Angel, Energy Transition Mythbusters: Unpacking the 6 Policy Myths That Threaten Decarbonisation, Transnational Institute, September 2023, https://www.tni.org/en/publication/energy-transition-mythbusters.
- Nilima Gulrajani and Emily Silcock, Principled Aid Index 2020, ODI, November 2020, https://odi.org/en/publications/principled-aid-index-2020/.
- 12 Civil Society Calls for Rethink of World Bank's Evolution Roadmap as Part of Wider Reforms to Highly Unequal Global Financial Architecture, Eurodad, July 2023, https://www.eurodad.org/civil_society_calls_ for_rethink_of_world_bank_s_evolution_roadmap_as_part_of_wider_ reforms_to_highly_unequal_global_financial_architecture_newsletter.
- 13 Samantha Attridge, Blended Finance in the Poorest Countries: The Need for a Better Approach, ODI, April 2019, https://odi.org/en/publications/ blended-finance-in-the-poorest-countries-the-need-for-a-better-approach/.
- 14 The Vicious Cycle: Connections Between the Debt Crisis and Climate Crisis, Action Aid, April 2023, https://actionaid. org/publications/2023/vicious-cycle#downloads.
- 15 Thomas Marois, Public Banks: Decarbonisation, Definancialization, and Democratization, (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 2021).

- 16 Youba Sokona et al, Just Transition: A Climate, Energy and Development Vision for Africa. Independent Expert Group on Just Transition and Development, 2023, https://justtransitionafrica.org. IPCC, Climate Change 2022: Mitigation of Climate Change. Contribution of Working Group III to the Sixth Assessment Report of the Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change, Cambridge University Press, 2022, p 133, TS.6.41, https://www.ipcc.ch/report/sixth-assessment-report-working-group-3/.
- 17 Vera Songwe and Nicholas Stern, Finance for Climate Action: Scaling Up Investment for Climate and Development, Grantham Research Institute on Climate Change and the Environment, November 2022, https:// www.lse.ac.uk/granthaminstitute/publication/finance-for-climate-actionscaling-up-investment-for-climate-and-development/; Barbara Buchner et al., Global Landscape of Climate Finance, Climate Policy Initiative, December 2021, https://www.climatepolicyinitiative.org/publication/globallandscape-of-climate-finance-2021/; Andrew L. Fanning and Jason Hickel, "Compensation for atmospheric appropriation," Nature Sustainability 6, June 2023. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41893-023-01130-8.
- 18 Attracta Mooney, "John Kerry to Keep Working On Climate Finance after White House Exit," Financial Times, March 2024, <u>https://www. ft.com</u> > content > 28e8d071-578a-44be-8490-5ffa45daa347.
- 19 Christian Dorninger et al., "Global Patterns of Ecologically Unequal Exchange: Implications for Sustainability in the 21st Century," Ecological Economics 179, January 2021, https://doi. org/10.1016/j.ecolecon.2020.106824; Julie-Anne Richards et al., The Loss and Damage Finance Landscape, The Loss and Damage Collaboration, May 2023, https://www.lossanddamagecollaboration. org/publication/the-loss-and-damage-finance-landscape.
- 20 The Worst Ever Global Debt Crisis: Putting Climate Adaptation Spending Out of Reach, Development Finance International, November 2023, https://www.development-finance.org/en/news/832-debt-service-watch.
- 21 Ron Bousso, "Big Oil Doubles Profits in Blockbuster 2022," Reuters, February 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/ big-oil-doubles-profits-blockbuster-2022-2023-02-08/.
- 22 UN Secretary General, "Our Common Agenda Policy Brief 6: Reforms to the International Financial Architecture," 2023, https://digitallibrary.un.org/record/4012088?ln=zh_CN&v=pdf; "Letter from 150+ economists and experts: Global North leaders must redirect trillions from fossils, debt, and the 1% to address global crises," Oil Change International, 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/06/19/open-letter-global-north-governments-can-redirect-trillions-in-fossil-debt-and-super-rich-harms-to-fix-global-crises-the-paris-summit-must-be-about-building-the-roadmap-to-do-so/; Claire O'Manique, "Global Financial Architecture' reform must see rich countries pay their fair share for fossil fuel phase out," Oil Change International, October 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/10/05/global-financial-architecture-reform-must-see-rich-countries-pay-their-fair-share-for-fossil-fuel-phase-out/
- 23 Civil Society Calls for Rethink of World Bank's Evolution Roadmap as Part of Wider Reforms to Highly Unequal Global Financial Architecture, Eurodad.
- 24 Tara Laan et al., Burning Billions: Record Public Money for Fossil Fuels Impeding Climate Action, International Institute for Sustainable Development, 2024, https://www.energypolicytracker. org/burning-billions-record-fossil-fuels-support-2022/.
- 25 "Joint MDB Methodological Principles for Assessment of Paris Agreement Alignment," The World Bank, accessed March 10, 2024, https://www.worldbank.org/en/publication/ paris-alignment/joint-mdb-paris-alignment-approach.
- 26 Still Bankrolling Climate Change: How MDBs Support Fossil Gas through Financial Intermediary Investments, Recourse, December 2023, https:// re-course.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/12/Still-Bankrolling-Climate-Change-1-1.pdf; Andri Prasetiyo, The Technical Assistance Paradox: How World Bank and ADB Advisory Services Are Assisting 'Dependency' on Fossil Gas," Recourse, November 2023, https://re-course.org/wpcontent/uploads/2023/11/Technical-Assistance-for-Gas-Paper-1.pdf.
- 27 Sophie Fuchs et al., Aligning Financial Intermediary Investments with the Paris Agreement, Germanwatch, June 2021, https://www.germanwatch.org/en/20374.
- 28 Recourse, Still Bankrolling Climate Change.
- 29 Recourse, Still Bankrolling Climate Change.
- 30 Prasetiyo, The Technical Assistance Paradox.
- 31 Prasetiyo, The Technical Assistance Paradox.
- 32 Heike Mainhardt, Is the World Bank Giving Billions of Trade Finance to Fossil Fuels?, Urgewald, 2023, https://www.urgewald.org/en/ shop/world-bank-giving-billions-trade-finance-fossil-fuels.

- 33 Mainhardt, Is the World Bank Giving Billions.
- 34 Jasmin Chakeri, Manuela Francisco, and Appolenia Mbowe, 2015 Development Policy Financing Retrospective: Results and Sustainability, Operations Policy and Country Services of the World Bank Group, 2015, p. xi, http://pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/420441457100264616/ DevelopmentPolicyRetrospective2015.pdf; Heike Mainhardt, World Bank Group Financial Flows Undermine the Paris Climate Agreement: The WBG Contributes to Higher Profit Margins for Oil, Gas, and Coal, Urgewald, October 2019, https://www.urgewald.org/shop/worldbank-group-financial-flows-undermine-paris-climate-agreement;
- 35 Meinhardt, World Bank Group Financial Flows, pp. 16–20
- 36 Freddie Daley, The Fossil Fuelled Fallacy: How the Dash for Gas in Africa Will Fail to Deliver Development, Don't Gas Africa, 2022, https://dontgas-africa.org/cop27-report; "Asia-wide Mobilizations Against Fossil Gas," Don't Gas Asia, accessed March 10, 2024, https://dontgas.asia/.
- 37 "Trans Mountain claims mounting costs of pipeline expansion justify higher tolls," CBC News, December 18, 2023, https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/calgary/trans-mountain-project-costs-reasonably-and-justifiably-incurred-company-says-1.7062949
 "Say no to gas in Mozambique," Stop Moz Gas, accessed March 19, 2024, https://stopmozgas.org/; LNG Carriers: The Floating Pipeline Powering Global Gas Expansion Unveiling its Hidden Enablers, Solutions for Our Climate, November 2023, https://forourclimate.org/en/sub/data/Ing-carrier
- 38 LNG Finance Will Lenders Accommodate the Changing Environment?, The Oxford Institute for Energy Studies, November 2020, p. 20, https:// www.oxfordenergy.org/wpcms/wp-content/uploads/2020/11/Insight-78-LNG-Finance-will-lenders-accommodate-the-changing-environment.pdf.
- 39 Emma Seery and Didier Jacobs, False Economy: Financial Wizardry Won't Pay the Bill for a Fair and Sustainable Future, Oxfam International, April 2023, https://oi-files-d8-prod.s3.eu-west-2.amazonaws. com/s3fs-public/2023-04/Report%20%28English%29.pdf
- 40 "Pledges to the Loss and Damage Fund*," UNFCCC, accessed March 10, 2024.
- 41 This includes 21 high-income countries (Australia, Belgium, Canada, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Republic of Ireland, The Holy See [Vatican City State], Iceland, Italy, the Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Portugal, Slovenia, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, United Kingdom, United States), 15 low- and middle-income countries (Albania, Burkina Faso, Costa Rica, El Salvador, Ethiopia, Fiji, Gabon, The Gambia, Jordan, Mali, Marshall Islands, Moldova, South Sudan, Sri Lanka, Zambia), and 5 public finance institutions (Agence Française de Développement [AFD], Banco de Desenvolvimento de Minas Gerais, the East African Development Bank, the European Investment Bank [EIB], and Financierings-Maatschappij voor Ontwikkelingslanden N.V. [FMO]).
- 42 Nicole Rodel, "Response: G7 Ministers."
- 43 John Woodside, "Government Risks Disaster by Barely Mentioning Financial Sector in Climate Plan," National Observer, April 2022, https://www. nationalobserver.com/2022/04/06/news/government-risks-disaster-barelymentioning-financial-sector-climate-plan, Ryo Nemoto, "Japan Turns to ASEAN to Advance Carbon Capture Tech," Nikkei, April 2022, https://asia. nikkei.com/Spotlight/Environment/Climate-Change/Japan-turns-to-ASEANto-advance-carbon-capture-tech; Kumagai, "Japan Remains Committed with Public Support for Upstream Developments after G7 Pledge," S&P Global, May 2022, https://www.spglobal.com/commodityinsights/en/marketinsights/latest-news/energy-transition/053022-japan-remains-committedwith-public-support-for-upstream-developments-after-g7-pledge.
- 44 OCI's ongoing tracking of CETP policies can be found here: Adam McGibbon, Leaders & Laggards: Tracking implementation of the COP26 commitment to end international public finance for fossil fuels by the end of 2022, Oil Change International, February 2024, https://priceofoil.org/2022/10/07/leaders-laggards/.
- 45 "Fossil Finance Violations: Tracking Fossil Fuel Projects That Violate Commitments to End International Public Finance for Fossil Fuels," Oil Change International, updated March 2024, https://priceofoil. org/2023/09/06/fossil-finance-violations-tracking-fossil-fuel-projects-thatviolate-commitments-to-end-international-public-finance-for-fossil-fuels/.
- 46 McGibbon, Leaders & Laggards.
- 47 Bernard Soubry and Laura Cameron, "Ending Canada's Support for Fossil Fuels: Tracking Progress and Charting Next Steps," The International Institute for Sustainable Development, January 2024, https://www.iisd.org/articles/insight/ending-canada-support-fossil-fuels.
- 48 Nina Pušić and Claire O'Manique, Changing the Trade Winds: Aligning OECD Export Finance for Energy with Climate Goals, Oil Change International, May 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/05/23/changing-the-tradewinds-aligning-oecd-export-finance-for-energy-with-climate-goals/.
- 49 Kenza Bryan and Alice Hancock, "EU and UK Seek Ban on Subsidies for Foreign Fossil Fuel Projects," Financial Times, October 2023, https:// www.ft.com/content/b4d0e4be-aa81-4345-a004-b76cafc5129e.
- 50 Pušić and O'Manique, Changing the Trade Winds; Civil Society Joint Position: Oil and Gas Restrictions under the OECD Arrangement on Export Credits," February 2023, https://priceofoil.org/2023/02/27/ civil-society-joint-position-oil-and-gas-restrictions-under-theoecd-arrangement-on-officially-supported-export-credits/.

- 51 Bryan and Hancock, "EU and UK Seek Ban on Subsidies for Foreign Fossil Fuel Projects,"
- 52 Isabelle Geuskens and Henrieke Butijn, Locked out of a Just Transition – Fossil Fuel Financing in Africa, BankTrack, Milieudefensie, and OCI, March 2022, https://www.banktrack.org/ download/locked_out_of_a_just_transition_fossil_fuel_financing_ in_africa/07_md_banktrack_fossil_fuels_africa_rpt_hr_1.pdf.
- 53 Bronwen Tucker and Nikki Reisch, "The Sky's Limit Africa: The Case for a Just Energy Transition from Fossil Fuel Production in Africa," Oil Change International, October 2021, https://priceofoil.org/2021/10/14/ the-skys-limit-africa, James Cust and David Mihalyi, Evidence for a Resource Curse? Oil Discoveries, Elevated Expectations, and Growth Disappointments, World Bank Group, August 2017, http://documents. worldbank.org/curated/en/517431499697641884/Evidence-forapresource-curse-oildiscoveries-elevated-expectations-andgrowthdisappointments; Beyond Petrostates: The Burning Need to Cut Oil Dependence in the Energy Transition, Carbon Tracker, February 2021, https://carbontracker.org/reports/petrostates-energy-transition-report/.
- 54 John McNeish, "Resource Extraction and Conflict in Latin America," Colombia Internacional 93, 2018, https://journals. openedition.org/colombiaint/7754; Nnimmo Bassey and Anabela Lemos, "Africa's Fossil-Fuel Trap: A Response to 'The Divestment Delusion'," Foreign Affairs, February 2022, https:// www.foreignaffairs.com/africa/africas-fossil-fuel-trap.
- 55 Daley, The Fossil Fuelled Fallacy.
- 56 LNG Finance Will Lenders Accommodate the Changing Environment? The Oxford Institute for Energy Studies.
- 57 Almost all (97%) of the \$1.3 billion in coal was in 2020, demonstrating the positive impact of the OECD restrictions on ECA coal finance.
- 58 McGibbon, Leaders and Laggards.
- 59 McGibbon, Leaders and Laggards.
- 60 John Woodside, "UN Committee Condemns Canada Over Alleged Human Rights Violations," Canada's National Observer, May 2022, https://www.nationalobserver.com/2022/05/09/news/un-committeecondemns-canada-over-alleged-human-rights-violations; Marc Lee, "Counting the Costs and Contradictions of the Trans Mountain Pipeline Expansion," Policy Note, January 23, 2023, https://www.policynote. ca/tmx-costs/; Marc Lee, "Coastal GasLink Connects Bad Economics with Terrible Climate Policy While Trampling on Indigenous Rights," Policynote, February 2020, https://www.policynote.ca/coastal-gaslink/.
- 61 Kate DeAngelis, Why the U.S. Export-Import Bank Must End Financing for Fossil Fuels, Friends of the Earth United States, January 2024, https:// foe.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/01/EXIM_FossilFuel_2pager_final.pdf.
- 62 "Fossil Finance Violations," Oil Change International.
- 63 TXF, Oil and Gas Dataset, available at https://www.txfnews. com/; "The Impact of Our External and Internal Activities on the Environment," SACE, sace.it/en/about-us/ourcommitment/our-environmental-and-social-commitment.
- 64 "Fossil Finance Violations," Oil Change International.
- 65 World Bank Group, "The MDBs' Alignment Approach to the Objectives of the Paris Agreement: Working Together to Catalyze Low-Emissions and Climate-Resilient Development," accessed February 15, 2024, https:// pubdocs.worldbank.org/en/784141543806348331/Joint-Declaration-MDBs-Alignment-Approach-to-Paris-Agreement-COP24-Final.pdf.
- 66 Daniel Willis, Slipping through the Net: Paris Alignment and the Missed Opportunity for MDBs to Stop Funding Fossil Fuels, Recourse, October 2023, https://re-course.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Recourse-Slipping-Through-the-Net-IFC-and-coal-research-Oct-2023.pdf.
- 67 Finance for coal for industrial uses or metallurgic coal has continued at the MDBs – see: https://reclaimfinance.org/site/ en/2023/11/23/metallurgical-coal-financing-time-to-call-it-off/; https://re-course.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/10/Recourse-Slipping-Through-the-Net-IFC-and-coal-research-Oct-2023.pdf.
- 68 Recourse, Still Bankrolling Climate Change.
- 69 Natasha Frazier, Misguided: U.S. Supports Financing of Fossil Gas at World Bank Group, Friends of the Early United States, October 2023, https://foe.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/10/ WB_Treasury_Voting_Report_v2_101623.pdf.
- 70 Multiple country sources: McGibbon, Leaders & Laggards.; For the OECD Coal Agreement see: "Arrangement on Oficially Supported Export Credits," OECD, October 22, 2021, https://www.oecd.org/trade/topics/export-credits/ arrangement-and-sector-understandings; Kate DeAngelis and Bronwen Tucker, Adding Fuel to the Fire: Export Credit Agencies and Fossil Fuel Finance, Friends of the Earth US and Mozambique, January 2020, https://lbps6437gg8c169i0y1drtgz-wpengine.netdna-ssl.com/wp-content/ uploads/2020/01/FoE_ECAs_R6_JM.pdf; Pušić and O'Manique, Changing the Trade Winds; For coal exclusion policies in place by Q2 2019 see: Ipek Gencsu et al., G20 coal subsidies: tracking government support to a fading industry, Overseas Development Institute, Natural Resources Defense Council, International Institute for Sustainable Development, and Oil Change International, June 2019, https://www.odi.org/publications/11355g20-coal-subsidies-tracking-government-support-fading-industry

- Brazil: 350 Brazil, "Bye bye, coal: BNDES finally leaves the dirty mineral behind," July 2021, https://350.org/bye-bye-coal-bndes-finallyleaves-the-dirty-mineral-behind/; "Environmental Criteria to support power generation," Brazilian Development Bank, November 2017, https://www.bndes.gov.br/SiteBNDES/bndes/ bndes_en/Institucional/Social_and_Environmental_Responsibility/ socioenvironmental_policy/environmental_criteria_power_generation.html
- Canada: NRCan, Guidelines for Canada's International Support for the Clean Energy Transition, Accessed March 19, 2024, https:// natural-resources.canada.ca/home/guidelines-for-canadasinternational-support-for-the-clean-energy-transition/24797
- China: Valerie Volcovici, David Brunnstrom, and Michelle Nichols, "In climate pledge, Xi says China will not build new coal-fired power projects abroad," Reuters, September 2021, https://www.reuters.com/world/china/xi-sayschina-aims-provide-2-bln-vaccine-doses-by-year-end-2021-09-21/ Cecilia Han Springer, Xinyue Ma, Up in the Air: Potential implications of Xi Jingping's Green Energy and No Overseas Coal Announcement, Boston University Global Development Policy Center, November 2021, https://www.bu.edu/qdp/files/2021/11/GCI_PB_010_FIN.pdf
- France: "Energy Transition Strategy 2019-2022," Agence Francaise de Developpement, June 2019, p. 3, https://www.afd.fr/en/ressources/ energy-transition-strategy-2019-2022; Paulina Pielichata, "French fund to further curb investment in thermal coal companies," Pensions and Investments Online, 29 November 2018, https://www.pionline.com/ article/20181129/ONLINE/181129859/french-fund-to-further-curbinvestment-in-thermal-coal-companies, Caisse des Dépôts, "Climate: Caisse des Dépôts Group strengthens its policy on financing fossil fuels," November 2020, https://www.caissedesdepots.fr/en/news/cdcgroup-strengthens-its-policy-financing-fossil-fuels, Raporterre Staff, "La France va réduire son soutien financier aux projets pétroliers et gaziers" Raporterre, September 26, 2022 https://reporterre.net/La-Franceva-reduire-son-soutien-financier-aux-projets-petroliers-et-gaziers
- Germany: Außenwirtschaftsförderung: Neue Klimaregeln sind ein Fortschritt, aber lückenhaft," Urgewald, October 31, 2023, https:// www.urgewald.org/medien/aussenwirtschaftsfoerderung-neueklimaregeln-fortschritt-lueckenhaft; "Sector Guidelines – Steering KfW's new financing activities according to the targets of the Paris Climate Agreement," KfW, accessed March 19, 2024, https://www.kfw. de/nachhaltigkeit/About-KfW/Sustainability/Strategie-Management/ Sustainable-Finance/Sector-guidelines/Laila Darouich, Philipp Censkowsky, and Igor Shishlov, Paris Alignment of Export Credit Agencies: Case Study #1 Germany (Euler Hermes), Perspectives Climate Research, November 3, 2022, https://www.perspectives.cc/ public/fileadmin/user_upload/ECA_Germany_FINAL_Case_Study.pdf
- Italy: CDP, Politica Generale di Finanziamento Responsabile, 2022, https://www.cdp.it/resources/cms/documents/CDP_Politica_ generale_finanziamento_responsabile.pdf; "Italy outlines its national approach to phase out support for fossil fuels," Linkedin, https:// www.linkedin.com/posts/export-finance-for-future-e3f_italianfossil-fuel-phase-out-plans-activity-7043634866483032064-D1j2?utm_source=share&utm_medium=member_desktop
- Japan: "[Joint Statement] Japan must not be allowed to violate the G7 Leaders' Statement – Supporting new Coal Plants in Indonesia and Bangladesh goes against the Agreement," Japan Center for a Sustainable Environment and Society (JACSES) and Friends of the Earth Japan, July 2021, https://www.kantei.go.jp/jp/singi/keikyou/dai51/ siryou3.pdf; Sonia Dunlop et al., Banking on Asia: Alignment with the Paris Agreement at Six Development Finance Institutions in Asia, E3G, October 2019, https://e3g.wpenginepowered.com/wp-content/uploads/ E3G_Banking_on_Asia_Paris_Alignment_Six_Asian_Development_Banks.pdf
- Korea: Reuters Staff, "S.Korea's Moon vows to end new funding for overseas coal projects," Reuters, April 2021, https://www.reuters. com/article/global-climate-summit-southkorea-idUSL4N2MF3R2
- United Kingdom: Government of the United Kingdom, "Aligning UK international support for the clean energy Transition," March 2021, https:// assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/ attachment_data/file/975753/Guidance_-_Aligning_UK_international_ support_for_the_clean_energy_transition_-_March_2021_.pdf

- United States: New international climate finance plan from April 2021 lays out principles for new restrictions but it is not a formal policy at the time of publication. The White House, "Executive Summary: U.S. International Climate Finance Plan," April 22, 2021, https://www.whitehouse.gov/ briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/04/22/executive-summary-us-international-climate-finance-plan/; International Development Finance Corporation, "OPIC – Environmental and Social Policy Statement," August 2018, https://www.dfc.gov/sites/default/files/2019-08/consolidated_esps. pdf; DeAngelis and Tucker, Release the Guidancel Backgrounder on US International Energy Finance ahead of COP 27 deadline to Stop Funding Fossils; U.S. Department of the Treasury, "FAQ for New Fossil Fuel Energy Guidance for the Multilateral Development Banks," accessed October 24, 2022, https://home.treasury.gov/faq-for-newfossil-fuel-energy-guidance-for-the-multilateral-development-banks
- 71 EIB: European Investment Bank, "EIB Energy Lending Policy: Supporting the energy transformation," November 2019, https://www. eib.org/attachments/strategies/eib_energy_lending_policy_en.pdf
- EBRD: European Bank for Reconstruction and Development, "EBRD Energy Sector Strategy," https://www.ebrd.com/news/2023/ ebrd-approves-new-energy-sector-strategy-202428.html
- WBG: World Bank Group, "World Bank Group Climate Change Action Plan 2021–2025," April 2021, https://openknowledge.worldbank.org/ handle/10986/35799; Kate Geary and Ceren Temizyürek, Closing Loopholes: How the IFC can help end fossil fuel finance, Recourse and Trend Asia, March 2021, https://www.re-course.org/news/ closing-loopholes-how-the-ifc-can-help-end-fossil-fuel-finance/
- IADB: IDB, "IDB approves new Environmental and Social Policy Framework," Inter-American Development Bank, September 16, 2020, https://www.iadb.org/ en/news/idb-approves-new-environmental-and-social-policy-framework
- AfDB: African Development Bank, "The Bank Group's Strategy for The New Deal on Energy for Africa 2016 – 2025," June 2017, https://www. afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/Documents/Generic-Documents/ Bank_s_strategy_for_New_Energy_on_Energy_for_Africa_EN.pdf; African Development Bank, "Energy Sector Policy of the AfDB Group," accessed 15 April 2020, p. 22, https://www.afdb.org/fileadmin/uploads/afdb/ Documents/Policy-Documents/Energy_Sector_Policy_of_the_AfDB_ Group.pdf; Alexander Winning, "African Development Bank decides not to fund Kenya coal," Reuters, November, 13, 2019, https://www. reuters.com/article/us-ofrica-investment-coal/african-developmentbank-decides-not-to-fund-kenya-coal-project-idUSKBN1XN1A8
- ADB: Asian Development Bank, "ADB Energy Policy: Supporting Low-Carbon Transition in Asia and the Pacific," October 2021, https://www.adb.org/ documents/energy-policy-supporting-low-carbon-transition-asia-and-pacific
- AllB: "Energy Sector Strategy: Sustainable Energy for Asia," Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank, June 2017 (amended April 2018), https://www.aiib. org/en/policies-strategies/strategies/sustainable-energy-asia/index.html; Example of coal rule-out language in financial intermediation: AllB, "Turkey Isbank COVID-19 Credit Line Project," 2021, https://www.aiib. org/en/projects/details/2021/_download/Turkey/AllB-PSI-P000399-Turkey-Isbank-COVID-19-Credit-Line-Sep-23-2021-After-approval.pdf.
- IsDB: Islamic Development Bank, "Energy Sector Policy: Sustainable Energy for Empowerment and Prosperity," December 2018, https://www.isdb.org/sites/default/files/media/ documents/2019-04/IsDB_Energy%20Sector%20Policy.pdf.
- 72 Rowell and Stockman, "Carbon Capture"; Drugman and Muffett, Confronting the Myth of Carbon–Free Fossil Fuels.
- 73 Action Aid, The Vicious Cycle.
- 74 Bogota CSO Southern-led Meeting on Debt Outcome Document, Global Meeting on Debt, September 2023, https://afrodad.org/a-demand-forjustice-and-change-in-the-rules-of-debt-and-the-financial-architecture/.
- 75 Max Schmidt, Loss and Damage Finance: An Assessment of the Most Promising Instruments, Perspectives Climate Group, October 23, https://perspectives.cc/publication/loss-and-damagefinance-an-assessment-of-the-most-promising-instruments/.

Wenn die Bliliker

tieler schlafen als

die Schüler in

der letzten Reihe...

SLOSE

KLIMASCHUTZ STATT KLIMAFLUCHT



Oil Change International 714 G Street SE Washington, DC 20003 USA www.priceofoil.org



Friends of the Earth U.S. 1101 15th Street NW, 11th Floor Washington, D.C. 20005 USA www.foe.org

